

IRAQ'S CLIMATE CRISIS

A GEOPOLITICAL CONFLAGRATION IN THE MAKING

Ranj Alaaldin



raq is the world's fifth-most vulnerable nation to the effects of climate change, including water and food insecurity. But it is a threat that is inter-connected with a host of other challenges, creating a potential multiplier effect that could amplify socio-economic challenges, result in the proliferation of armed groups and create geopolitical flare-ups that have the potential to produce fresh waves of conflict in a country that is still struggling to secure the enduring defeat of terrorist groups, such as Islamic State (IS) and Iranian backed militia groups. Addressing climate-induced challenges will require a renewed effort to implement urgently needed public sector reforms, in addition to securing a settlement with Iran and Turkey over-long standing water disputes that also have wider geopolitical implications for peace and security.

INTRODUCTION

The suffering that climate change will inflict is not lost on Iraq's population and ruling elite, but climate change also forms part of a long list of crises and daily challenges that the state, the ruling class and administrative structures are engulfed in, including the threat from terrorist and militant groups, economic and humanitarian challenges, and the global pandemic. This has diminished the political will to address climate-related challenges, which currently feature at the margins of policy debates on economic diversification and the country's dependency on hydrocarbons. However, focusing climate change on the imperative of diversifying the economy, and not as a challenge in its own right, is detached from a socio-economic landscape that is economically haemorrhaging and that has seen climate induced drivers of instability amid a rising youth population, a bloated public sector, and dysfunctional governance.

Climate change could have far-reaching consequences unless it is addressed as part of a comprehensive policy agenda that is designed to address shortcomings in good governance. Failure to do so could see climate change and its effects contribute to the proliferation of armed groups by intensifying conflicts over increasingly scarce natural resources, water, and arable land, and expand recruitment spaces for terrorist groups as a result of climate induced increases in poverty. The notion of increased intra-state conflict should not be ruled out as disparate armed groups grapple for control of arable land and water resources; the possibility of an inter-state conflict between Iraq and Turkey, or between Iraq and Iran over access to water, is improbable but the geopolitical flare-ups that have resulted to-date as a result of Turkey and Iran's restriction of water flows into Iraq could see increased attacks on their forces that will exacerbate ongoing violent conflicts between rival armed groups and disparate factions.

To address the problem, the Iraqi government must focus the threat of climate change as a public policy issue, but also a threat that is inter-connected with

a host of other challenges that combine together and provides climate change with its multiplier effect. This will require a renewed effort to deliver services, balance short-term economic grievances with the long-term imperative of austerity measures and good governance reforms; and a renewed effort to achieve a resolution with Turkey and Iran that addresses the possibility of an expanded conflict within Iraq's borders that will have a spillover effect within Turkish and Iranian borders. This approach will also spur actionable policy outcomes that can alleviate geopolitical tensions with Iran and Turkey, establishing a more cogent and unified approach from different Iraqi political actors who have varying ties to regional actors.

WATER CRISES AND GEOPOLITICS

The red flags are already there in Iraq to indicate severe near-term implications for national stability. Iraq is among the most vulnerable in the world to climate change, with the United Nations highlighting the devastating toll it could have on water supplies, food production systems, and its potential to enable breeding grounds for terrorism and violent extremism.2 Average temperatures are increasing at a rate that is 2-7 times faster than the global average.3 Desertification affects 39 percent of the country and 54 percent of agricultural lands are degraded because of salination caused by reduced water flows of the Tigris and Euphrates.4

Around 70 percent of Iraq's water resources flow from neighboring countries into the Tigris and the Euphrates rivers,5 which flow through Turkey, with 80 percent of Iraq's water going toward agriculture.6 Geopolitical flare-ups have been in the making since December 2020, when Turkish dams cut the flow of the Euphrates to neighboring countries by 60 percent, which has resulted in food and power shortages.7 Turkey justifies the building of dams such as the Ilisu Dam on the basis that it provides a vital source of hydropower that is central to its water and irrigation management but it has produced a water crisis that could see at least seven million Iragis lose access to water.8 Turkey controls more than 90 percent of the water that flows into the Euphrates and 44 percent of the water in the Tigris but has been accused of weaponizing water supplies as it grapples with the conflict in Syria and the Kurdistan Workers' Party (PKK).9

Similarly, upstream dams in Iran have shrunk the Tigris tributaries, cutting off flow at the Diyala river in Iraq's north-east. Lake Hamrin, Diyala province's main water source, has lost nearly 80 percent of its water, embroiling the province in both a humanitarian and environmental calamity.¹⁰ The Kurdistan Regional Government (KRG) and Irag's Ministry of Water Resources have accused Iran of rediverting the Tigris in the north and have derided it for violating international law but the counter from Iran's perspective is that it is limiting water flows whose origins are in Iran, and not the Kurdistan region.¹¹ Iran's motive for building dams centers around the prospect of a major water shortage in the country by 2036, and the fact that two-thirds of Iran's 10.2 billion cubic meters of water that exits the country flows across into Iraq.12

The Kurdistan region, with the tacit acceptance of Baghdad, has moved to establish a project dam in direct response, on the basis that the failure to do so would otherwise see river flows decline by at least 50 percent within the next decade. 13 The dams will generate power and provide water for agriculture and tourism, but aid groups have warned this is not a long-term fix since the project is unlikely to be fully implemented. These flare-ups will also increase because of the vested interests that powerful Iranian Revolutionary Guard Corps (IRGC) groups and individuals have in lucrative commercial projects by the border; development projects that have long been managed and implemented by IRGC affiliated companies.14 These interests mean that there will most likely be some collusion on the part of authorities or informal actors in Iraq, both in Baghdad and the Kurdistan region; the Iranian regime co-opts actors to ensure these projects develop without interruption, or to prevent the Baghdad and Erbil governments from mounting any political or diplomatic efforts to undermine them.

THE SPECTER OF CONFLICT

While the implications of climate change are widely reported on, its implications for the security environment remains under-studied and under-reported, particularly where this concerns armed groups. In 2014, IS took control of the water infrastructure, which allowed it to acquire legitimacy or to punish its enemies and the communities under its control; in some instances, it taxed access to water, while in others used it to force populations from their homes. In December 2014, IS was reported to have poisoned drinking water with crude oil.15 Similarly, according to interviews, Shiite militias have consolidated their positions to ensure they have full control over water infrastructure in the north, which has prompted concerns and condemnation from local Sunni Arab communities and minority groups, who fear they could use the same tactics as IS to exert their influence and control.16

In 2019, the United Nations International Organization for Migration reported that 21,314 Iraqis had been internally displaced due to lack of potable water,17 a number which is expected to increase exponentially since Iraq will face a deficit of 10.8 billion cubic meters of water by 2035,18 while 54 percent of Irag's arable land is under threat because of increased salination.¹⁹ In other words, the crisis creates the breeding ground for militias and criminal enterprises to expand their numbers and stranglehold over a society that will become increasingly desperate and destitute. Given this pressure and rising demand for water, tension between tribes over water is already on the increase. The UN reports Baghdad and provinces like Missan and Dhi Qar are regularly engulfed in conflicts that result from drought and lack of water.20 Further intra-community clashes and increased fractures within society are expected; local councils in Missan and Muthanna, for example, have accused northern provinces of taking more water than they deserve, suggesting that water, like oil, could become a major driver of discontent and unrest.21

Geopolitically, Turkey's decision to fill its llisu dam at the origins of the Tigris in June 2018 prompted widespread protests amid the sweltering heat, and triggered condemnation across the Shiite ruling class, with supporters of Mugtada al-Sadr and the Popular Mobilization Force (PMF) being particularly vocal against Turkey's actions.²² Militia leaders have seen their ranks swell since climate related crises have struck Iraq. For example, thousands of militia fighters had in fact previously left the PMF to return to their towns and cities in the peripheries and remote hinterlands, but these were devastated by drought and water scarcity, leaving the fighters with no choice but to re-join the PMF and its militia factions.²³ Moreover, climate-induced migration has produced slums in cities, enabling opportunities for militias and criminal networks to grow.24

Similarly, Turkey's construction of dams may be designed to force Kurds away from rural areas and out of Turkey's south-eastern hinterlands, and therefore deprive the PKK and its affiliates of recruits and territory that allows it to continue its querrilla warfare but because of the anger it has generated and the defiance of local communities, Turkey's actions have enhanced the PKK's popularity and ability to attract fighters, including the mobilisation of fighters in northern Iraq. What makes security conditions all the more precarious is that the past year has seen an increase in attacks, some unprecedented, on Turkish forces: Iran-aligned militias have drawn on growing discontent toward Turkey and have targeted Turkish personnel in northern Iraq amid growing tensions over the future of Sinjar and Turkish interventions to rid the area of PKK fighters.25

Iran-aligned militias are propped up by the increase in anti-Turkish sentiments in the country, allowing them to position themselves as nationalists. As climate-related challenges grow, such groups will exploit the implication of Turkey in crises like that facing water supplies, providing a pretext for undertaking attacks that are tied to other domestic and geopolitical objectives. Conversely, the Iraqi government, currently at odds with Iran and its allies in Iraq, could start to endorse, tacitly accept or acquiesce to attacks by rebel Iranian Kurdish groups on Iranian forces stationed along the border with Iraq, or their

proxies in Iraq, if Tehran refuses to reverse its water policy toward Iraq.26 These dynamics and trends indicate the potential for pre-existing and long-standing conflicts to produce second and third-order effects that could be triggered by climate and water related crises.

MOVING FORWARD

Iraqis consume 392 liters per capita daily, while the international average is 200 liters per capita.²⁷ This means that overconsumption and undersupply will be directly responsible for unrest and instability. Some ruling elites have used the climate crisis to burnish their reputational standing, with President Barham Salih initiating the Mesopotamian Revitalization' initiative that, on paper, aims to be the framework for developing an environmental strategy by modernizing water administration of the Tigris and the Euphrates rivers, generating clean energy, and encouraging investment through a green climate fund.28 But save for such public affairs exercises, there is no real dedication to treating the crisis as a crisis in its own right; instead, climate-related challenges are treated as a sub-set of outstanding socio-economic challenges.

Geopolitically, the Iraqi government has in the past submitted a formal complaint to the UN to contest Iran and Turkey's water policies.²⁹ However, the complaint was never followed through, and others will most likely be torpedoed in similar fashion because Iraq's foreign policy is not centralized or implemented by institutions but by ruling elites that have varying ties to regional powers.

Still, all is not lost. While it may be some time until Iraq can remedy the structural and administrative challenges that prevent it from addressing all climaterelated challenges, Iraqi and international actors can focus their efforts on preventing a major domestic or regional conflagration: firstly, by including climate and water crises into conflict mediation dialogues currently focused on geopolitical tensions, such as that between Iran and the Arab world; secondly, by including the water crisis in negotiations with Turkey over the future of Sinjar and the presence in Iraq of PKK fighters; finally, by establishing a forum that functions as a collective through which current and evolving threats can be addressed.

These efforts should be premised around the crossborder implications that Iraq's water woes and climate-induced socio-economic grievances will have. Both Iran and Turkey can ill-afford severely weakened administrative structures in Erbil and Baghdad, lest this expands the space in which armed groups and militant organizations thrive and swell their ranks, particularly the actors that are currently engaged in a conflict with Turkey and Iran. Moreover, Turkey and Iran continue to have vital strategic interests in Iraq, including Turkish military personnel, that will become vulnerable to public resentment and hostility from conventional and unconventional security forces who could adopt coercive measures to penalize Iraq's neighbors in response to their water policies. In other words, violent flare-ups resulting from the dispute could have immediate national security implications for Turkey and Iran that should provide them with sufficient reason and incentive to engage in dialogue and work on finding a lasting solution to the crisis.

ENDNOTES

- 1. United Nations Environment Program, "Iraq launches National Adaptation Plan process for climate change resilience," September 21, 2020, https://www.unep.org/news-and-stories/ press-release/iraq-launches-national-adaptation-plan-processclimate-change.
- 2. United Nations, "Climate Change Exacerbates Existing Conflict Risks, Likely to Create New Ones, Assistant Secretary-General Warns Security Council," July 24, 2020, https://www.un.org/press/ en/2020/sc14260 doc htm
- 3. Saleem A. Salman, Shamsuddin Shahid, Tarmizi Ismail, Eun-Sung Chung, and Alaa Al-Abadi, "Long-term Trends in Daily Temperature Extremes in Iraq," Atmospheric Research 198, (August 2017), https://doi.org/10.1016/j.atmosres.2017.08.011.
- 4. Rana Alfardan, Iraq's Growing Desertification Problem, PSI News, (The Hague, Netherlands: Planetary Security Initiative, 2021), https://www.planetarysecurityinitiative.org/news/iraqs-growingdesertification-problem.
- Arwa Ibrahim, "Declining Levels in Irag's Tigris Raise Fear of Water Crisis," Aljazeera English, June 9, 2018, https://www.aljazeera.com/ news/2018/6/9/declining-levels-in-iraqs-tigris-raise-fear-ofwater-crisis.
- "Basra is Thirsty: Iraq's Failure to Manage the Water Crisis," Human Rights Watch, July 22, 2019, https://www.hrw.org/ report/2019/07/22/basra-thirsty/iraqs-failure-manage-water-
- 7. Guillaume Perrier and Daham Alasaad, "Turkey's Euphrates Hegemony Leaves Syria's Ragga Residents Hungry and in the Dark." The National, May 27, 2021, https://www.thenationalnews.com/ mena/turkey-s-euphrates-stranglehold-leaves-syria-s-raqqaresidents-hungry-and-in-the-dark-1.1230342#8.
- 8. "7 million Iraqis at risk of losing access to water in coming years: Ministry", Kurdistan 24, March 31, 2022, https://www.kurdistan24. net/en/story/27805-7-million-Iraqis-at-risk-of-losing-accessto-water-in-coming-years:-Ministry.
- 9. Sarah Glynn, "Turkey is Reportedly Depriving Hundreds of Thousands of People of Water," Open Democracy, June 14, 2021, https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/north-africa-west-asia/turkey-reportedly-depriving-hundreds-thousands-people-water/.
- 10. IRIN News, "Disappearing Lake a Blow to Livelihoods," The New Humanitarian, June 18, 2008, https://www.thenewhumanitarian. org/news/2008/06/18/disappearing-lake-blow-livelihoods.
- 11. Banafsheh Keynoush, Water Scarcity Could Lead to the Next Major Conflict between Iran and Iraq, MEI Publication, (Washington, DC: Middle East Institute, 2021), https://www.mei.edu/publications/ water-scarcity-could-lead-next-major-conflict-between-iranand-irag.
- 12 Ibid

- 13. Kira Walker, "Dam Building Projects Could Fuel Water Stress in Middle East," Deutsche Welle, October 18, 2020, https://www. dw.com/en/dam-building-projects-could-fuel-water-stress-inmiddle-east/a-55169989.
- 14. KRG officials, interview by Ranj Alaaldin, Erbil, Iraq, November 8,
- 15. Peter Schwartzstein, "Climate Change and Water Woes Drove ISIS Recruiting in Iraq," National Geographic, November 14, 2017, https://www.nationalgeographic.com/science/article/climatechange-drought-drove-isis-terrorist-recruiting-iraq.
- 16. Civil-society groups and security forces, interview by Ranj Alaaldin, Erbil and Baghdad, November 8, 2021.
- 17. International Organization of Migration, IOM, Netherlands' Deltares Issue Report, Webtool in Face of Iraq's Looming Water Crisis, (Geneva, Switzerland: IOM UN Migration, 2020), https://www.iom. int/news/iom-netherlands-deltares-issue-report-webtool-faceirags-looming-water-crisis.
- 18. Agencies, "Iraq Decides to Reduce 50% of the Area Planned for Cultivation in the Winter Season Plan," Al-Maydeen, October 18, 2021, https://english.almayadeen.net/news/environment/iraqdecides-to-reduce-of-the-area-planned-for-cultivation-i.
- 19. Dilan Sirwan, "President Salih Calls for International Cooperation to Tackle Iraq's Climate Change Threats," Rudaw, November 3, 2021, https://www.rudaw.net/english/middleeast/ iraq/031120212.
- 20. Mustafa Saadoun, "Tribal Disputes Flare in Southern Iraq Over Water Scarcity," Al-Monitor, February 14, 2018, https://www. al-monitor.com/originals/2018/02/water-security-irag-tribalconflicts.html#ixzz7LICnzHLV; Iraq's Water Crisis: An Existential But Unheeded Threat, Arab Gulf States Institute, https://agsiw. org/iraqs-water-crisis-an-existential-but-unheeded-threat/ 27 August 2021
- 21. Ibid.
- 22. Arwa Ibrahim, "Declining Levels in Iraq's Tigris Raise Fear of Water Crisis," Aljazeera English, June 9, 2018, https://www.aljazeera.com/ news/2018/6/9/declining-levels-in-iraqs-tigris-raise-fear-ofwater-crisis.
- 23. Official from the Iraqi Prime Minister's Office, interview by Ranj Alaaldin, Baghdad, Iraq, November 8, 2021.
- 24. Ibid.
- 25. MEE and Agencies, "IS, Shia Militia Claim Attack on Turkish Troops in Iraqi Camp," Middle East Eye, December 17, 2015, https://www. middleeasteve.net/fr/news/shia-militia-claim-attack-turkishtroops-iraqi-camp-1025482601; Jacob Lees Weiss, Iranian-Backed Iraqi Militias Deter Turkish Intervention in Sinjar, Terrorism Monitor 19, no. 14, (Washington, DC: The Jamestown Foundation, 2021), https://jamestown.org/program/iranian-backed-iraqimilitias-deter-turkish-intervention-in-siniar/.



- 26. Layal Shakir, "Iran Attacks Kurdish Groups in Iraq Using Warplanes, Suicide Drones: Official," Rudaw, September 9, 2021, https://www. rudaw.net/english/kurdistan/09092021.
- 27. Peter Harling, "Nature's Insurgency: Water Wanted in the Land of Plenty," Synaps, August 5, 2019, https://www.synaps.network/ post/climate-change-water-food-insecurity-iraq.
- 28. Barham Salih, "On World Environment Day: Reviving Mesopotamia for the Sake of the Region," Asharq Al-Awsat, June 5, 2021, https://english.aawsat.com/home/article/3010646/dr-barhamsalih/world-environment-day-reviving-mesopotamia-sakeregion.
- 29. "Minister: Iraq Resorts to UN to Secure Water Rights from Iran," Middle East Monitor, July 13, 2021, https://www.middleeastmonitor.com/20210713-minister-iraq-resorts-to-un-to-securewater-rights-from-iran/.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Ranj Alaaldin is a fellow at the Middle East Council on Global Affairs and nonresident fellow in the Foreign Policy program at the Brookings Institution in Washington, DC. Alaaldin is a foreign policy specialist looking at issues of international security, good governance, track II diplomacy, and the interplay between public policy and human security. He leads a Carnegie Corporation project on peacebuilding in the Middle East and North Africa region and is working with the World Bank on youth empowerment and the political economy of violence. The author would like to thank the anonymous peer reviewers and his colleagues at the Middle East Council on Global Affairs for their feedback.

ABOUT THE MIDDLE EAST COUNCIL ON GLOBAL AFFAIRS

The Middle East Council on Global Affairs is an independent, non-profit policy research institution based in Doha, Qatar. The Council produces policy-relevant research, convenes meetings and dialogues, and engages policy actors on geopolitical and socioeconomic issues facing the Middle East and North Africa (MENA) region. The Council serves as a bridge between the MENA region and the rest of the world, providing a regional perspective on global policy issues and establishing partnerships with other leading research centers and development organizations across the MENA region and the world.

MIDDLE EAST COUNCIL ON GLOBAL AFFAIRS

Saha 43, Building 63, West Bay, Doha, Qatar www.mecouncil.org

Copyright @ 2022 The Middle East Council on Global Affairs

The Middle East Council on Global Affairs is an independent, non-profit policy research institution based in Doha, Qatar. The Council gratefully acknowledges the financial support of its donors, who value the independence of its scholarship. The analysis and policy recommendations presented in this and other Council publications are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views and opinions of the organization, its management, its donors, or its other scholars and affiliates.